SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 24th May 2010 in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30 p.m.
PRESENT

Cllrs D H Gale, (Chairman), N Aldis, M Bartlett, P Blaine, D Broughton, P Jones, C Osborne, M Scott, D Sharman, P Sharman, R Smith, Mrs S Sutton and J Welbourn.

Together with three members of the public.

1.  Apologies: For absence were received from Cllrs Pettitt and White

2.  Statutory declarations of interest from members   
(F01/10)

(a) Prejudicial Interests

There were none.
(b) Personal interests
Cllr Aldis – Item 15 as he is an allotment holder.
3. Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council (F02/10)

Three members of the public addressed the meeting concerning planning application: CB/10/01535/FULL.
Resolved: That the following comments be sent to the planning department at Central Bedfordshire Council:

CB/10/01535 – Land rear of Cambridge Road

The Town Council objects to the erection of 2 no. one bed semi-detached houses on the land:

1) Under planning application 02/00706/OUT referring to land to the rear of 57,59 and 63 Cambridge Road it should be noted that the letter approving planning permission (dated 17.09.02) says – ‘you should note that, should any additional adjacent land come forward for residential development , that development in the form of detached houses is unlikely to be acceptable’.  Members thought that the two semi-detached dwellings would occupy the same footprint and have the same visual impact as one detached dwelling.

2) The access down Edward Close is inadequate for the existing dwellings being very narrow and unable to accommodate a fire engine.  Any further development would exacerbate the problems this causes.

3) The access on to Cambridge Road is dangerous with very poor vision on exiting especially round parked cars.  Cars wanting ingress have to wait on Cambridge Road if someone is exiting.  Drivers are unable to see pedestrians walking along the pavement on Cambridge Road.

4) The properties would not be in keeping with the other properties on Edward Close, nor with those in the Cambridge Road conservation area.
5) Town Council feels that this would be an overdevelopment of the site, be unacceptable tandem development and also possibly increase the risk of flooding to other properties in Edward Close.

6) There would be loss of amenity to the present and future occupants of 57 and 57a Cambridge Road as they would lose their entire garden space.

7) The proposed turning circle is on private land and the owners have not given their permission for its use.

CB/10/01646 1 Swansholme Gardens, Sandy
No objections.
4. Minutes








(F03/10)

The Minutes of the Meeting of Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 29th March 2010 and as approved, amended and adopted by Council Meeting on Monday 12th April 2010, were signed.

5. Position of outstanding authorised contracted works
 (F04/10)

(a) Special items from the Revenue Account
Council Offices

Network Server

    
£3000.00

Work completed.

Resolved: That this item be noted and may now be deleted.



Stratford Road

¾” water hose to fill bowser
    £300.00
Work completed.

Resolved: That this item be noted and may now be deleted.
Churchyard

Tree work


    £3000.00
Scheduled to take place in the Autumn, apart from 2 trees which have been felled because they were dangerous.

Resolved: That this item be noted.
Gate Pier repair

    £1500.00

Not yet ordered.



Resolved: That this item be noted.
Car Park

Hard surface to market container
  £700.00
On order.

Resolved: That this item be noted.
SEG

Hanging basket and bracket

 £75.00 
Property owner refuses permission to allow an additional basket on the property.

Resolved: That this item be noted and put in abeyance until further contact from SEG.
Playing Fields

Yara Complex Fertiliser



£1,600.00
The spring application has been completed.

Resolved: That this item be noted.
Recycling collection

Weekly collection (household size bin)

£225.00 (for the year)

The collection is established.

Resolved: That this item be noted and may now be deleted.
(b) Capital Account

Sunderland Road Recreation Ground

Jenkins Pavilion Heating Controller
   £2,050.00
On order.

Resolved: That this item be noted.
Stratford Road

Mobile scaffolding tower

   £1,200.00
Two groundsmen have been trained in their use and the tower is on order.


Resolved: That this item be noted.
SEG

Planter outside library


   £1,000.00
On order.



Resolved: That this item be noted.
Cricket Club

Contribution to new roller

   £3,000.00
Not yet requested.

Resolved: That this item be noted.
Car Park

Removal of Concrete kerbs and re-marking

   £3,910.00
To be undertaken in the school holidays.
Resolved: That this item be noted.
Church Clock

Contribution to automatic winding system

£1,720.00
Work had been carried out although Members were informed that it needed some alterations before it was completely finished.

Resolved: That this item be noted.

Bedford Road Disabled Toilet

Installation of alarm 



£360.00
Work completed.
Resolved: That this item be noted and may now be deleted.
(c)Interest on Capital Account

Benches

3 x Replacement benches

  £1350.00


One has been ordered.

Resolved: That this item be noted.
Bedford Road Recreation Ground

3 x self-closing gates


  £2,600.00



On order.

Resolved: That this item be noted.
Bus shelters

Repair to 3 shelters


   £469.00

On order.
Resolved: That this item be noted.
6. Street light replacement     (F05/10)

The Clerk’s report, which had been previously circulated was received and considered. 

A question was asked about the conversion of the lamps to LED and whether or not they were able to be turned off at certain times of the night if required. Planning permission is not required but the permission of the highways authority must be sought.
Resolved to recommend: (a)That the Clerk be requested to find out if this was possible and if there was no appreciable difference to the cost then:

(b)That if adoptable, 6m columns to be installed at all the indicated locations at a cost of £21,825, or if not 5m columns should be installed at a cost of £20,400.

(c)That the cost should be taken from the Capital account.

(d)That suitable consultation with residents of the areas is to be carried out prior to installing columns as a replacement for lamps on houses.

7. Farmer’s Market location  (F06/10)
The Clerk’s report, which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
Resolved: That the Farmer’s Market should be allowed to move from the car park to the Market Square, outside the Post Office.
8. Repairs to drains in Cemetery      (F07/10)
The Clerk’s report, which had been previously circulated was received and considered.  
Resolved: That six replacement drain covers and mud baskets are purchased at a cost of £660 to be funded from the Capital account.
9. Declarations of interest

(F08/10)

The Clerk’s report, which had been previously circulated was received and considered. The item was noted.
10. Street naming

(F09/10)
The Clerk’s report, which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
Resolved: That the name Skarszewy Close be suggested for the site in question and if this is unacceptable the name Greyhound View should be considered.
11. Request for waiting restrictions – Faynes Court

(F10/10)

The response to the request for parking restrictions at Faynes Court, received from Central Bedfordshire Council, which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
Resolved: That the Clerk be asked to write to Cllr David McVicar explaining the Town Council’s disbelief that the area had not scored on any of the Central Bedfordshire Council criteria and expanding on the problems being experienced in the area.
12. Alcohol Free Zone

(F11/10)

The Clerk’s report, which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
Resolved: That the Clerk be requested to write to the Chief Executive of Central Bedfordshire Council expressing the Council’s disappointment at the lack of progress in the application for an alcohol free zone in Sandy.
13. Minutes of the meeting of the Premises Sub-Committee   (F12/10)

The minutes, which had been previously circulated were received and considered.
2. Minutes of the meeting held on 12th January 2010 and the walkabout on 25th January 2010.
Recommendations:

Resolved: That the wooden pillar outside the Council Offices is inspected for appropriate maintenance/repair.
NB The repair will cost £100 and this sum will be funded from the office maintenance budget.

4. Banks Pavilion

Resolved: That a frame ledged and braced door with a hardwood threshold is installed at the entrance to the Banks toilet.

NB This will cost £327.00 and will be funded from the Sunderland Road Pavilion maintenance budget.

Also: 

That all the other recommendations which do not have cost implications are resolved.

6. Council Chamber

There was some discussion about the meeting table and the Clerk relayed the Valuer’s opinion to the Members.

Resolved: That no further action be taken with regard to a possible change of furniture in the Chamber.

14.  Minutes of the meeting of the Open Spaces Sub-Committee   (F13/10)

The minutes, which had been previously circulated were received and considered.
3. Bedford Road 

Resolved to recommend: (a) That the stepping stilts and four boulders are swapped around at a cost in excess of £750 and the Open Spaces sub-committee minutes should be taken to the Finance and General Purposes Committee meeting on the 24th May 2010.
(b) That if the moving of the stepping stilts and four boulders is approved the £200 from Central Bedfordshire Council is put towards the cost.

4. Section 106

Resolved to recommend: (a) That the ball wall at Bedford Road Recreation Ground is increased to a full ball court at a cost of £18,856 and Section 106 monies are used.

(b) That if the ball wall at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground and the increase from a ball wall to a full ball court at Bedford Road Recreation Ground are both approved by Central Bedfordshire Council and they are subsequently awarded to Proludic, Proludic are requested to move the stepping stilts and boulders free of charge.

*15. Confidential item (F14/10)

SEE PART II – EXEMPT CONFIDENTIAL MINUTES – 

MINUTE NO F14/10
16.  Press Release (F15/10)

Resolved:  That press releases are issued with regard to the lack of progress on the Alcohol Free Zone and the relocation of the Farmers’ Market.
*Resolved:  That under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and by virtue of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted Sections (8 & 9) of the Exempt Information, Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985, it may contain “The amount of any expenditure proposed to be incurred by the authority under any particular contract for the acquisition of property or the supply of goods or services” and “Any terms proposed or to be proposed by or to the authority in the course of negotiations for a contract for the acquisition or disposal of property of the supply of goods or services”, the press and public be requested to retire from the meeting.  

Resolved: That the following comments be sent to the planning department at Central Bedfordshire Council:

CB/10/01535 – Land rear of Cambridge Road

The Town Council objects to the erection of 2 no. one bed semi-detached houses on the land:

1) Under planning application 02/00706/OUT referring to land to the rear of 57,59 and 63 Cambridge Road it should be noted that the letter approving planning permission (dated 17.09.02) says – ‘you should note that, should any additional adjacent land come forward for residential development , that development in the form of detached houses is unlikely to be acceptable’.  Members thought that the two semi-detached dwellings would occupy the same footprint and have the same visual impact as one detached dwelling.

2) The access down Edward Close is inadequate for the existing dwellings being very narrow and unable to accommodate a fire engine.  Any further development would exacerbate the problems this causes.

3) The access on to Cambridge Road is dangerous with very poor vision on exiting especially round parked cars.  Cars wanting ingress have to wait on Cambridge Road if someone is exiting.  Drivers are unable to see pedestrians walking along the pavement on Cambridge Road.

4) The properties would not be in keeping with the other properties on Edward Close, nor with those in the Cambridge Road conservation area.

5) Town Council feels that this would be an overdevelopment of the site, be unacceptable tandem development and also possibly increase the risk of flooding to other properties in Edward Close.

6) There would be loss of amenity to the present and future occupants of 57 and 57a Cambridge Road as they would lose their entire garden space.

7) The proposed turning circle is on private land and the owners have not given their permission for its use.

CB/10/01646 1 Swansholme Gardens, Sandy

No objections.
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